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BLACK.

Text:

"Brow•nie [brow-nee]. (brùnaidh, ùruisg, gruagach). noun. 

Scottish Fey-Folk, the 'Good People', borrowers of kitchen 
utensils, always returned with food. Household helpers. 
Easily offended. Milk must be left for them.
 

INT. FLAT - DAY

The house is immaculate. Empty. Barely furnished. Ready to 
move in. 

The rattle of keys in the front door. The door swings in and 
ALEX (24) stands with bags. Unkempt. Low energy. 

INT. FLAT - NIGHT

The flat is chaos, reflecting Alex's appearance. 

INT. BEDROOM - CONTINUOUS

Clothes strewn, half-eaten bowls of cereal, bed unmade, 
cigarettes in an ashtray by the window.

INT. KITCHEN - CONTINUOUS

Counters scattered with mugs, used tea-bags, and unwashed 
dishes and pot-noodles. 

INT. LIVING-ROOM - CONTINUOUS

Alex sits so the floor with his back to the sofa, face lit by 
the TV, not watching it but staring past it, distant in the 
void. 

He doesn't blink for a considerable amount of time... finally 
he does, alive. Barely. 

INT. BEDROOM - MORNING 

Alex wakes. He lays quietly, eyes open and blinking, staring 
at nothing.

His phone blinks with messages, he turns it on.



2.

 
SUPERTEXT:
 
Boss: You have a week to clean yourself up or we have to let 
you go. Sorry. Get well.
 
Mum: Please respond to my texts. I love you.

BACK TO SCENE.
 
He turns the phone off and tosses it away, rolling back into 
his pillow when he sees something:

A hot cup of tea on his bedside table. 

He sits up and takes it, smelling, sipping. How?
 
He peers out of the bedroom and creeps around the house, 
searching, but it's empty. 
 
He sits on the sofa and drinks the tea. Next to him is a pile 
of folded t-shirts, another irregularity. 
 
He checks if the door is locked and it is. He checks outside 
but no-one broke in. 
 
He stands in the living-room utterly still, listening.

ALEX
Hello?

INT. LIVING-ROOM - NIGHT

Alex falls sleep on the sofa on top of the folded clothes.

INT. LIVING-ROOM - MORNING 

Alex wakes, immediately noticing the steaming fresh cup of 
tea.
 
Alex immediately starts upright, looking around.

INT. KITCHEN - MOMENTS LATER
 
He touches the kettle body and it's hot.

INT. BEDROOM - MOMENTS LATER
 
He checks his bedroom and comes to a complete stop. It's 
immaculate and tidy. Stunned.
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INT. LIVING-ROOM - DAY
 
The curtains are pulled over and lights seeps into murky 
darkness. 
 
Alex sits in his filth on the sofa, and empty pot-noodle in 
his hand. Tears in his eyes. 
 
He surfaces, taking a breath and coming back to reality and 
knocking over the noodles. He doesn't care.
 
He goes to bed.

INT. BEDROOM - MORNING

Alex wakes and the first thing he sees is a hot tea and a 
plate with a fried egg on it, and a knife and fork. 

He takes the tea but ignores the fried egg, frowning.

INT. KITCHEN - MOMENTS LATER

Alex walks in to find it's immaculate. He ignores it and goes 
to the cupboard to find cereal.
 
He frowns, looking in all the cupboards for his cereal. He 
hesitates, then looks in the bin, it's all in there with his 
pot-noodle. 

ALEX
Hey?!

He addresses the room. 

He fishes out an unopened box of cereal and makes himself a 
bowl. He opens the fridge and finds the basically empty 
carton of milk. His head droops.

He launches the milk across the room in a fit of annoyance. 

LOBBY - LATER

Alex stands in front of the front-door, hoody up and changed. 
He has to go out, but he hesitates. 

LATER
 
A knock at the door. He peers through the peep-hole and 
opens.
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INT. KITCHEN - MOMENTS LATER
 
Alex unpacks milk, cereal, eggs and noodles from the bags. 
 
He boils the kettle, fries an egg, pours the water into the 
pot-noodle, waits, and puts the egg on top of the noodles.

INT. LIVING-ROOM - MOMENTS LATER
 
He looks around the clean living-room, apparently 
appreciating it for a moment, then turns the tv on. 

INT. BEDROOM - NIGHT

Alex goes to bed. He pulls the covers up and shuts his 
eyes... he opens them again, something doesn't sit right.

INT. KITCHEN - MOMENTS LATER

Alex takes the milk out of the fridge.

INT. BEDROOM - CONTINUOUS

Alex puts the milk on the windowsill outside his bedroom 
window.
 
He closes the bedroom door and jams it shut, assured, he goes 
to bed.

MIDNIGHT

Alex wakes to the sound of breaking plates and cutlery.

INT. KITCHEN - MOMENTS LATER
 
He launches out of bed and into the kitchen where the fridge 
door is wide open, eggs, cereal, and broken plates strewn on 
the floor.

ALEX
FINE! 

He storms out the room and returns with the milk. He chugs 
the whole thing and throws the carton on the floor. 
 
He goes back to bed and slams the door. 
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INT. BEDROOM - MORNING

Alex wakes. No tea on the table. 

INT. KITCHEN - LATER
 
Alex peers in. The mess is cleaned up. He sneers.

INT. LIVING-ROOM - LATER
 
Alex sits on the sofa and turns the TV on, but doesn't watch 
it. He looks at the spot where the mess was, a slight look of 
regret.

INT. LOBBY - DAY

He closes the front door, a plastic bag in his hands. 

INT. KITCHEN - MOMENTS LATER
 
He unloads cereal, two cartons milk, noodles and eggs onto 
the counter.
 
He makes his pot-noodle and fried egg. He places a bowl of 
milk on the counter, and goes to his room.

INT. BEDROOM - MORNING

Alex wakes and there's the cup of tea and fried egg on the 
table.
 
Instead of ignoring it, he eats the egg and drinks the tea.

INT. KITCHEN - LATER
 
He takes the empty plate into the kitchen, which is also 
clean. 
 
His washing is done and set aside and everything is in order.
 
The bowl that held the milk is on the drying-rack.
 
On the counter is a piece of paper and pencil and a pot-
noodle. The Brownie has beautifully drawn ingredients on the 
paper. 

INSERT: PAPER
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Eggs, spring onions, noodles, chicken, spices, milk, etc.
 
BACK TO SCENE

Alex isn't quite sure what to do. 

INT. KITCHEN - EVENING

Alex places a bag on the counter and empties out the 
ingredients, unsure what to do with them. 
 
He makes a bowl of cereal and takes it to his room.

INT. BEDROOM - MIDNIGHT 

Alex wakes to the sound of a pot hitting the floor. It 
startles him.

INT. KITCHEN - MOMENTS LATER
 
He sneaks through to the kitchen and on the counter is a 
perfect bowl of ramen noodles. 
 
Alex is in disbelief, huffing in amusement.
 
He sits down it eat it and loves it. He finishes and sighs, 
satisfied. He smiles for the first time. 
 
He goes to the fridge and smiles when he see's the empty 
carton of milk. 
 
He nods his head as if to say 'fair enough'.

INT. BEDROOM - MORNING

Alex wakes. No tea or egg on the side. Something must be 
wrong?

INT. KITCHEN - LATER
 
Alex stands at the stove and fries himself a couple eggs for 
breakfast and makes himself tea. He's content for a change. 
 
He eats the food at the table.
 
He finishes and looks around the kitchen, chewing 
thoughtfully... an idea.
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He looks in the fridge at the remaining ingredients left from 
the ramen. 
 
He starts to cook, out of practice, but focused and 
entertained. Cutting vegetables, boiling water, attempting to 
season it. 
 
He puts the final touches to his dish, satisfied. 
 
He sits down to eat, tastes, sceptical... it's amazing. 
Nailed it. 
 
He washes the dishes and cleans the area. 

INT. BEDROOM - MOMENTS LATER
 
He walks into his bedroom, still messy. He tidies it, 
unsuredly folding clothes and putting them away, 
straightnening out the room.
 
He looks down at himself in his dirty clothes.

INT. BATHROOM - LATER
 
Alex showers and changes. When he comes out the shower, he 
shaves and cleans himself up.

INT. BEDROOM - LATER 
 
He dresses himself in his work clothes, ironed and clean.

INT. KITCHEN - LATER
 
He puts out a bowl of milk on the counter and makes to leave 
the house.
 
 


